The 20-Ghost Club Limited

Minutes of a Committee Meeting held between 10.30 and 13.15 on Tuesday 24 January 2018 at the RAC Club, 89 Pall Mall, St James’s, London SW1Y 5HS
Present








Sir John Stuttard (Chairman)

Ashley Carmichael

Brian Fidler

Henry Fitzhugh (in attendance, as Database Manager)
Ken Forbes (Company Secretary)
Tim Forrest

Philip Hall (Treasurer)
Rosemary Jeffreys (Editor, News & Record)
Fokko Keuning

Strone Macpherson

Doug Magee

Graham Tyson (Membership Secretary)
Apologies were received from Brian Palmer, Roland Duce, Nick Naismith and John Redmill.
Minutes

1. The minutes of the previous Committee meeting held on 6 October 2017 were approved.

Michael Lyndon-Stanford
2. The Chairman explained that Michael Lyndon-Stanford had retired from the Committee after many years’ service. He was thanked for his contribution and for his advice.

Fokko Keuning and Doug Magee

3. The Chairman welcomed Fokko Keuning and Doug Magee to the Committee. Their appointment was in recognition of their active involvement in Club affairs and also in the light of the increased number of international members.

20-Ghost Club Room at the Hunt House

4. The Chairman explained that, in John Redmill’s absence on holiday, it was not appropriate to discuss this matter in any depth at the meeting. In early January a works estimate had been received by Philip Hall for the cost of refurbishing the room allocated to the 20-Ghost Club at the Hunt House, based on designs that John had submitted, although this estimate had not yet been seen by, or discussed with, John. A paper attached to the draft accounts for 2016/17, which would be approved at the meeting, explained the recent history and the present position. A further £8,000 had been provided in these accounts, in addition to the £10,000 given to the Sir Henry Royce Memorial Foundation and recorded in the 2015/16 accounts. It was noted that the SHRMF is VAT registered and therefore will be able to recover VAT on the total costs incurred. The 20-Ghost Club’s contribution will therefore be in respect of the net amount.
5. The Company Secretary (Ken Forbes) agreed to meet John after his holiday and to visit the Hunt House prior to preparing a paper for the Committee summarising:
a. Aims & Objectives. How often will the room be used? Will it be exclusively for 20-Ghost Members? Will it be locked otherwise? How much 20-Ghost material will be kept there? Will it be comprise a safe storage with access for research?

b. Design. What level of fit out do we need to meet these aims?

c. Expenditure. How much should we commit to the project to achieve these aims? VAT will not be recoverable by the Club and needs to be added.

d. Project Management. Who will manage the project from a financial and operational perspective?
This paper, with a final recommendation on costs and the Club’s contribution, will be sent to the Committee for approval. Action: Ken Forbes
6. Philip Hall reported on the nature of the Club’s books and records held in boxes at the Hunt House. In the coming weeks, he will be looking at these boxes, which include many copies of past Club Newsletters, and will prepare a list for discussion with Ken Forbes. In the above paper which Ken will be preparing for the Committee he agreed to recommend a policy covering retention, offer for sale to members or disposal of this material, for approval by the Committee. Action: Philip Hall & Ken Forbes
7. Philip Hall reported that past copies of Record and Newsletters will be scanned at the Hunt House for inclusion in the Members’ section of the Club’s website. Action: Philip Hall
Valuation and insurance of trophies

8. Tim Forrest had arranged for the Club’s trophies to be valued by Bonhams and these valuations had been passed onto the Club’s insurers who had renewed the policies.

9. After a discussion at the previous meeting, in October 2017, Ashley Carmichael had commissioned two replica trophies for the Club’s two most historically important trophies (the Harding Rolls Trophy and the Alpine Trophy) and the replicas would be available for presentation at the Annual Dinner in March. Action: Ashley Carmichael
Compliance with the General Data Protection Regulation, effective May 2018
10. Rosemary Jeffreys and Henry Fitzhugh had produced a most detailed report (attached to these minutes) on the impact of this legislation on the Club and the following was agreed:

a. The Club will rely on “legitimate interest” as the reason for maintaining confidential information about its members (covering names, addresses, contact details, details of cars owned by members and also dietary requirements and special needs as this information is needed for annual dinners and to be passed onto hotels)

b. Information about members who die or who resign or whose membership is suspended from the Club will be removed from the Club’s database

c. Information about vehicles and past/present owners will be maintained on the Club’s database

d. A “Consent Form” will be sent to all members by e-mail and in hard copy form to members in February asking for their consent to hold data about themselves on the Club’s database. The e-mail will be worded so that members can reply simply “Yes”. It is expected that not all Club members will return forms and, thus, the Club will be relying on “legitimate interest”, as noted above, as the legal reason for keeping information about its members, in compliance with the General Data Protection Regulation
e. In the next issue of News & Record, a full explanation will be given of the General Data Protection Regulation and steps which the Club is taking to ensure compliance

Action: Rosemary Jeffreys & Henry Fitzhugh

11. Rosemary and Henry were thanked for their advice and guidance.
Membership Report
12. Graham Tyson had issued a report on new members and Henry Fitzhugh had circulated a paper describing the current membership position at 31 December 2017. The following figures were noted:
a. UK -185
b. Australia/New Zealand - 130
c. USA - 29
d. ROW -32
e. Total – 376

The total included 18 Honorary Members.
13. During the Club’s financial year, ended 31 October 2017, membership had increased from 358 at 1 November 2016 to 372 at 31 October 2017. The net increase was made up of 26 new members and 12 who had died or resigned.

14. Over the past 10 years, the Club’s membership had grown as follows:
31 October 2017 – 372

31 October 2016 – 358
31 October 2015 – 339
31 October 2014 – 318
31 October 2013 – 333 
31 October 2012 – 327
30 September 2011 – 296 
30 November 2010 – 271
31 October 2009 – 278
31 October 2008 – don’t know
30 September 2007 – 295
15. After a discussion of membership numbers, the Committee agreed that the Club should not have a target in mind but should continue to attract individuals who would fit in and whose company would be appreciated. A small increase each year in membership numbers was considered appropriate. There was no desire to embark on a membership drive.

16. It was agreed that provision of an e-mail address is a condition of membership for joining the Club but that exceptions might be approved by the Committee, in Committee. Action: Graham Tyson
17. It was agreed that Tom Purves, Chairman of the RAC Club and former Chief Executive of Rolls-Royce Motor Cars Limited, should be invited to become an honorary member of the Club. Action: Graham Tyson
Website and database

18. Prior to the meeting Henry Fitzhugh had circulated a paper on the Club’s website. It was noted that almost half the members in the UK and internationally had accessed the website as a matter of record and as a summary of events. Bookings of events resulted mainly from flyers sent by e-mail to members by Henry Fitzhugh and from members completing hard copy flyers distributed with News & Record.

19. The most visited section on the website is that describing the history of pre-war Rolls-Royces. It was agreed that there would be no objection to providing  link from these pages to the Club’s home page but, as noted above, the Committee was not in favour of seeking to grow the Club membership unduly. Quality and companionship rather than quantity was stressed.  Action: Henry Fitzhugh
2016/17 Annual Report & Accounts 

20. The Committee noted the paper (attached to these minutes) describing the Club’s draft accounts for the year ended 31 October 2017 and approved the Annual Report & Accounts to be issued to members. Action: Ken Forbes & Henry Fitzhugh
Treasurer’s Report

21. Philip Hall had circulated a paper describing the Club’s cash position at banks and the monies received and spent on tours in progress.

22. He had also circulated a budget for 2017/18, which indicated a surplus of £10,300, which might be exceeded as recce costs amounting to £5,604 had been written off in 2016/17.

23. It was agreed that the Club would continue to seek to make a return of 5% on the costs of Club tours, after making a provision for insurance. Each year, this typically implied a surplus of over £10,000 which could be made available for a charitable purpose.

24. It was agreed that the Club should look into the feasibility of making an award to one or more apprentices to help fund training in automotive engineering. Ken Forbes agreed to discuss this with Jane Pedler of the SHRMF. Action: Ken Forbes
25. It was noted that purchasing an object, such as a painting would not be regarded as an expense but as an acquisition of a fixed asset. Any objects of historical interest coming up for auction would be reported to the Committee by Philip Hall. Action: Philip Hall
News & Record

26. Rosemary Jeffreys reported on progress with the current issue of News & Record, which will be distributed to members in late February. She was thanked for the high quality of the Club’s magazine. Action: Rosemary Jeffreys
Company Secretarial Matters
27. Ken Forbes reported that the Club’s Rules were up to date. Rosemary Jeffreys agreed to look at the Club’s Rules to see if any change is necessary in the light of the General Data Protection Regulation. Action: Rosemary Jeffreys
Club Shop

28. Ken Forbes reported that new stocks of Club ties and Club badges (in chrome) had been acquired. This should be recorded in News & Record, with photos taken from  the website. Action: Rosemary Jeffreys
Award of trophies
29. The Committee agreed/noted the award of trophies as follows:

· Alpine – Fokko Keuning (third time with 1933 PII Continental)

· Woodmansee – Mermie Karger (third time with 1913 SG)

· 20 HP – Henry Fitzhugh & Rosemary Jeffreys

· Harding Rolls – Rupert Grey

· Stanley Sears – Henry Fitzhugh & Rosemary Jeffreys

· Fergusson Wood Under 35 – Katie Forrest

· Fergusson Wood Photographic – Nanette Elenbaas

· Phoenix – Tim Forrest (with 1924 SG 16RM)

· Harry Watson – not awarded this year

· Brian Wootton – Anthony Armitage

· Dymock Maunsell Driving Test – Nick Whittaker

· Concours: Fred & Joan Watson Large HP – Tim Forrest

· Concours: Messervy Small HP – Peter Brook

· Concours: Ladies Choice – Daniel Ghose  
Review of Recent Events
30. Recent events and tours were discussed:

· Friday 6 to Sunday 8 October: An optional two night tour of the Cotswolds, based around an Autumn Lunch on the Sunday (£55pp). Approximately 10 cars and 25 participants attended
Events and tours in 2018
31. The following events were discussed and agreed for 2018:

· Saturday 17 March – AGM and Annual Dinner at Magdalene College, Cambridge, with overnight accommodation on the Saturday, if desired, at the Moller Centre at Churchill College – Action: John Stuttard (and Susie Forrest)
· Saturday 14 April – Spring Lunch at Armsworth Park House – Action: Strone Macpherson
· Sunday 6 May to Friday 11 May – A short (5 day) tour of South and South West Cornwall (tour now full with 27 cars/couples) – Action: Graham Tyson
· Friday 25 to Monday 28 May (the Bank Holiday weekend) – Irish Georgian Society Tour of Northamptonshire based in Kettering – Action: John Redmill
· Sunday 24 June to Sunday 15 July – A tour of Poland and Germany (Gdansk, Warsaw, Krakow, the Sudeten Mountains, Dresden, Potsdam, Berlin, Wismar, Hamelin and Brummen) to commemorate the centenary of the reconstitution of Poland and the glories of the Prussian Empire which ended in 1918 (tour now full with 31 cars on the first leg and 29 on the second leg; others joining for a week and 75 to 80 for the gala dinner in Potsdam) – Action: John Stuttard
· Sunday 5 August to Thursday 9 August – Magnificent Yorkshire (based at the Rudding Park Hotel and Country Club on the outskirts of Harrogate) with an evening at the International Gilbert & Sullivan Festival in Harrogate – Action: Terry Bramall (via John Stuttard)
· Saturday 8 September – One day tour with a visit to Croft Castle (NT), Herefordshire – Action: Ashley Carmichael
· Sunday 16 to Monday 18 September – “An Enticing Taste of Buckinghamshire” - another day at the Kop Hill Climb with two nights locally at The Manor at Weston On the Green. Visits to Bicester Heritage (with Concours d’Etat and driving tests), Stowe (house and gardens ) and Claydon House – Action: Brian Fidler
· Sunday 7 October - Autumn Lunch event at Flitwick Manor – Action: Brian Palmer
32. It was noted that on the Iberian Tour and, more so, in connection with the Prussian Tour, much extra administration was required for the organiser as a result of participants requesting special arrangements and wishing to join just parts of a tour. It was agreed, in order not to deter Committee members from organising tours, generally events and tours should be for couples wishing to participate in an entire tour without dipping in and out. Special arrangements might be possible for single rooms.  
Events and tours in 2019
33. The following events were discussed for 2019:
· Friday 8 March – AGM and Annual Dinner at Vintners’ Hall in London - Action: John Stuttard (in consultation with Ken Forbes and help from Tom & Susie Forrest)
· April – Spring Lunch -  Action: Strone Macpherson
· Mid-May (mid-week dates TBC) – Three night tour of Sussex and West Kent - Action: Nick Naismith 

· Mid-May – Irish Georgian – Action: John Redmill
· End June (dates TBC) – Three night stay to attend the Chalke Valley History Festival with a tour of the Purbeck Hills and stately homes in South Dorset –  Action: John Stuttard
· End July (dates TBC) – A tour of stately homes in Berkshire, Concours d’Etat, with a final dinner (eg at Cliveden) to commemorate the 70th anniversary of the Foundation of the 20-Ghost Club - Action: John Redmill (in consultation with Ken Forbes)
· Monday 2 September – An 11 night tour of Switzerland (Lakes, Alps, fine hotels, food and wine, with a maximum of 22 cars) – Action: Fokko Keuning
· October – Autumn Lunch – Action: Brian Palmer
Events and tours in 2020

34. The following events were discussed for 2020:
· Friday 6 or Friday 20 March: AGM and Annual Dinner, to commemorate the 70th anniversary of the Club’s formation, at Goldsmiths’ Hall in the City - Action: John Stuttard (in consultation with Ken Forbes)

· Late May – A 12 night tour of Scotland and the Isles – Action: Christopher Broom-Smith (via Strone Macpherson)

35. Tim Forrest had prepared a list of forthcoming Rolls-Royce anniversaries and it was agreed that this would be reviewed, particularly with a view to organising events for smaller HP cars – Action: John Stuttard & Ken Forbes
36. Tim Forrest explained that Andrew Ball of Rolls-Royce Motor Cars had asked him for any information about exciting journeys in old Rolls-Royce cars. Committee members were asked to contact Tim with any information – Action: All Committee Members
Tentative tour in 2021

37. The following was discussed:

· June: “The Glories of the Austro-Hungarian Empire” – Tour to Transylvania (Romania) starting in Prague, visiting Bratislava and Budapest, finishing in Vienna – Action: John Stuttard

Chairmanship and Membership of the Committee
38. Brian Fidler reported on nominations for the next Chairman of the Committee, as John Stuttard must retire in 2018 after serving two four year terms as Chairman.

39. The Committee unanimously chose Ken Forbes as the next Chairman. Ken gave a short acceptance speech. He was congratulated on his appointment and received the universal support of Committee members. He has requested that his term of office should commence in October 2018 and John Stuttard agreed to chair meetings until then – Action: John Stuttard
40. John Stuttard reported that Brian Fidler had agreed to assume the office of Company Secretary after Ken Forbes becomes Chairman and this was greeted with enthusiasm – Action: Brian Fidler
Dates of the Next Meetings

41. The dates of the next few meetings were agreed as follows:

· Sunday 6 May – 14.30 at the Alverton Hotel on the outskirts of Truro, Cornwall, preceded by lunch: Graham Tyson
· Sunday 5 August (if required) – 16.00 at Rudding Park Hotel and Country Club on the outskirts of Harrogate (TBC): John Stuttard
· Monday 8 October – 10.00 for 10.30 at The Hunt House: Philip Hall
Thanks

42. The Committee expressed its thanks to Nick Naismith for arranging the venue for the meeting and the lunch.
Preparing for the General Data Protection Regulation
The 20-Ghost Club’s Response
This Information Commissioner’s Office has published a “12 Steps to Take Now” document. This paper repeats those recommendations insofar as they apply to the Club, and explains the position and required response of the Club.  The GDPR (General Data Protection Regulation) is coming into force on 25 May 2018 and all organisations need to prepare for it. 
1 Awareness  

“You should make sure that decision makers and key people in your organisation are aware that the law is changing to the GDPR. They need to appreciate the impact this is likely to have and identify areas that could cause compliance problems under the GDPR.”

This paper aims to answer that recommendation.

2 Information You Hold 

“You should document what personal data you hold, where it came from and who you share it with.”

The personal data we hold is Members’ names, partners names, addresses, telephone numbers, and email addresses. We also hold data on vehicles they own; whether this constitutes personal data depends upon whether they can be identified from the vehicle data we hold.  We hold a car ownership name associated with about one third of the vehicles in the database, and I advised about a year ago that information that X owns a particular car is personal data about that individual, since it is information related to an identified individual. 

“The GDPR requires you to maintain records of your processing activities. For example, if you have inaccurate personal data and have shared this with another organisation, you will have to tell the other organisation about the inaccuracy so it can correct its own records. You won’t be able to do this unless you know what personal data you hold, where it came from and who you share it with. You should document this.”

Since all of our personal data comes from the individuals themselves, and since we share it with no one, this should not be a problem.

3 Communicating Privacy Information 

“You should review your current privacy notices and put a plan in place for making any necessary changes in time for GDPR implementation.”

When you collect personal data you currently have to give people certain information, …such as how you intend to use their information. This is usually done through a privacy notice. Under the GDPR there are some additional things you will have to tell people. For example, you will need to explain your lawful basis for processing the data, your data retention periods and that individuals have a right to complain to the ICO.”

This requires us to review (by 28 May 2018) our current “privacy notices” and for them to be updated as appropriate, and distributed to Members.  We can easily update our current privacy notices through an insert in N&R, emails, and a hard-copy mailout. I suggest we should regard this as a useful opportunity to remind members of our current policies relating to the holding of personal data, and to add in a few words explaining the “lawful basis” for keeping the data.  We should take this opportunity to make clear that data are only shared with other members, and not with any third party.  We should add a few words to the effect members have a right to complain to the ICO, but we hope they would take up any issues with a member of the Committee first.  

We have in my view at least one lawful basis viz the processing is necessary for the legitimate interests of the Club.  People expect, when they join a Club, that their details will be shared with the Club membership secretary and with other members. We need to keep people’s names and addresses for the purposes of sending out correspondence relating to subscriptions and distributing the News and Record.  This information is shared with all members through the data base, unless they have specifically requested for any data to be withheld from the members’ database.  Data are retained for as long as an individual is a member of the Club.  We also send out list of Members’ names and addresses once a year.  This is only distributed to members, and we say on the front of the document that it can only be shared with other Club members.

In many cases, we may also be able to rely on a second lawful basis, viz that individuals have given consent for the Club to hold their personal data (both in our manual records and on our database).  According the Information Commissioner’s Guidance, consent has to be explicitly given, on the basis of a positive action to opt in.  Most of our member signed a consent form when they joined the Club, but not all application forms have been kept, and some members will have joined without these explicit words appearing on the application form.  

The text of the Information Commissioner’s Guidance on both legitimate interests and consent is set out in Appendix 1 and a mock up of how a consent form might look are set out below. 

4 Individuals’ Rights 

“The GDPR includes the following rights for individuals: 

 the right to be informed; No problem;
 the right of access; Already given via the Members’ area of the website.

 the right to rectification; Given, and carried out by the Data Controller;
 the right to erasure; Given, but could result in effective non-Membership of the Club.
 the right to restrict processing; We do this manually already for a few, upon specific standing request; 

 the right to data portability; In effect, this is meaningless, since all data comes from the Member originally and is not changed in any meaningful way.
 the right to object; Given;
 the right not to be subject to automated decision-making including profiling. Not relevant as we do not do any of that.
Who will make the decisions about deletion?
The Data Controller (ie the Club) will make such decisions according to the following practice: resigning members will have all personal data removed, as will members who die, with the exception that if they have won a trophy, their name and year of winning will be retained, with no other data. The fact that they owned a particular vehicle would often be retained in that vehicle’s history, which is only available to Members. It is easily possible to make “Hidden” the history of a vehicle, which is then only visible to those who have access to the Admin website.
5 Subject Access Requests 

“You should update your procedures and plan how you will handle requests to take account of the new rules: 

 In most cases you will not be able to charge for complying with a request.  

 You will have a month to comply, rather than the current 40 days.  

 You can refuse or charge for requests that are manifestly unfounded or excessive.   

 If you refuse a request, you must tell the individual why and that they have the right to complain to the supervisory authority and to a judicial remedy. You must do this without undue delay and at the latest, within one month.”

The Data Controller (ie the Club) will undertake all of this, and it should present no problem.  

6 Lawful Basis for Processing Personal Data 

“You should identify the lawful basis for your processing activity in the GDPR, document it and update your privacy notice to explain it…. You will also have to explain your lawful basis for processing personal data in your privacy notice and when you answer a subject access request…. You should document your lawful bases in order to help you comply with the GDPR’s ‘accountability’ requirements.”
The Lawful Basis is a term used in the General Data Protection Regulation, and is similar to the Data Protection processing conditions in the Data Protection Act.  There are six possible legal bases, of which two in my opinion are relevant to our activities, as discussed above (paragraph 3).  

7 Consent 

You should review …and refresh existing consents now if they don’t meet the GDPR standard. 

You should read the detailed guidance the ICO has published on consent under the GDPR, and use our consent checklist to review your practices. Consent must be freely given, specific, informed and unambiguous. There must be a positive opt-in – consent cannot be inferred from silence, pre-ticked boxes or inactivity. It must also be separate from other terms and conditions, and you will need to have simple ways for people to withdraw consent. Consent has to be verifiable and individuals generally have more rights where you rely on consent to process their data. “

“You are not required to automatically ‘repaper’ or refresh all existing DPA consents in preparation for the GDPR. But if you rely on individuals’ consent to process their data, make sure it will meet the GDPR standard on being specific, granular, clear, prominent, opt-in, properly documented and easily withdrawn. If not, alter your consent mechanisms and seek fresh GDPR-compliant consent, or find an alternative to consent. “

It can’t do any harm to ask people to renew their consents.  Many clubs are doing the same thing, such as the VSCC.  This will require proper re-writing of consent forms, and transmission to Members.  A suitable opportunity invite people to renew their consents could be when they renew their subscriptions in the autumn.  However, we must accept that most people will probably not take the trouble to renew their consents, and it would be unwise in my view to rely on consent alone – particularly since we have another possible legal basis in “legitimate interests”.  

8 Children 

This does not seem to apply to the 20-Ghost Club.

9 Data Breaches 

“You should make sure you have the right procedures in place to detect, report and investigate a personal data breach. 

You only have to notify the ICO of a breach where it is likely to result in a risk to the rights and freedoms of individuals – if, for example, it could result in discrimination, damage to reputation, financial loss, loss of confidentiality or any other significant economic or social disadvantage.  

Where a breach is likely to result in a high risk to the rights and freedoms of individuals, you will also have to notify those concerned directly in most cases. 

You should put procedures in place to effectively detect, report and investigate a personal data breach.” 
In past discussions, we have cleared with MindWorks, who do some of the processing on our behalf, a reporting process in the case of a breach.  This should be refreshed and be properly recorded.

10 Data Protection by Design and Data Protection Impact Assessments 

“The GDPR makes privacy by design an express legal requirement, under the term ‘data protection by design and by default’. It also makes ‘Data Protection Impact Assessments’ or DPIAs – mandatory in certain circumstances,” [none of which applies to the Club].

It would be a good idea to discuss this with MindWorks, to clear the issue.

11 Data Protection Officers 

“You should designate someone to take responsibility for data protection compliance and assess where this role will sit within your organisation’s structure and governance arrangements.”

You should consider whether you are required to formally designate a Data Protection Officer (DPO)” [The Club does not meet the criteria to need to do this.]

It is most important that someone in your organisation, or an external data protection advisor, takes proper responsibility for your data protection compliance and has the knowledge, support and authority to carry out their role effectively.” 

The Database Manager should fulfil these responsibilities. 
12 International 

“If your organisation operates in more than one EU member state, you should determine your lead data protection supervisory authority and document this.   This is only relevant where you carry out cross-border processing – ie you have establishments in more than one EU member state or you have a single establishment in the EU that carries out processing which substantially affects individuals in other EU states. 

If this applies to your organisation, you should map out where your organisation makes its most significant decisions about its processing activities. This will help to determine your ‘main establishment’ and therefore your lead supervisory authority “
Even if our operations “substantially affect individuals in other EU States”, it is only necessary to recognise that all data processing goes on either in the UK or in Australia.

Appendix 1
Text of summary of IC guidance on legitimate interests https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/guide-to-the-general-data-protection-regulation-gdpr/lawful-basis-for-processing/legitimate-interests/

· Legitimate interests is the most flexible lawful basis for processing, but you cannot assume it will always be the most appropriate.

· It is likely to be most appropriate where you use people’s data in ways they would reasonably expect and which have a minimal privacy impact, or where there is a compelling justification for the processing.

· If you choose to rely on legitimate interests, you are taking on extra responsibility for considering and protecting people’s rights and interests.

· Public authorities can only rely on legitimate interests if they are processing for a legitimate reason other than performing their tasks as a public authority.

· There are three elements to the legitimate interests basis. It helps to think of this as a three-part test. You need to: 

· identify a legitimate interest;

· show that the processing is necessary to achieve it; and

· balance it against the individual’s interests, rights and freedoms.

· The legitimate interests can be your own interests or the interests of third parties. They can include commercial interests, individual interests or broader societal benefits.

· The processing must be necessary. If you can reasonably achieve the same result in another less intrusive way, legitimate interests will not apply.

· You must balance your interests against the individual’s. If they would not reasonably expect the processing, or if it would cause unjustified harm, their interests are likely to override your legitimate interests.

· Keep a record of your legitimate interests assessment (LIA) to help you demonstrate compliance if required.

· You must include details of your legitimate interests in your privacy notice.
Text of summary of IC guidance on consent https://ico.org.uk/for-organisations/guide-to-the-general-data-protection-regulation-gdpr/lawful-basis-for-processing/consent/

· The GDPR sets a high standard for consent. But you often won’t need consent. If consent is difficult, look for a different lawful basis.

· Consent means offering individuals real choice and control. Genuine consent should put individuals in charge, build customer trust and engagement, and enhance your reputation.

· Check your consent practices and your existing consents. Refresh your consents if they don’t meet the GDPR standard.

· Consent requires a positive opt-in. Don’t use pre-ticked boxes or any other method of default consent.

· Explicit consent requires a very clear and specific statement of consent.

· Keep your consent requests separate from other terms and conditions.

· Be specific and ‘granular’ so that you get separate consent for separate things. Vague or blanket consent is not enough.

· Be clear and concise.

· Name any third party controllers who will rely on the consent.

· Make it easy for people to withdraw consent and tell them how.

· Keep evidence of consent – who, when, how, and what you told people.

· Keep consent under review, and refresh it if anything changes.

· Avoid making consent to processing a precondition of a service.

· Public authorities and employers will need to take extra care to show that consent is freely given, and should avoid over-reliance on consent.
Appendix 2
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To All Members of The20-Ghost Club

The General Data Protection Regulation is coming into force in May 2018 and the 20-Ghost Club is committed to operating within it and protecting your personal information. The Regulation requires that the Club identify its legal bases for processing of personal data.  The Club has one main basis: that the processing is necessary for the legitimate interests of the Club. In addition, Members have given consent for the Club to hold and process their personal data, both in our manual records and on our database.  

The purpose of this circular is to inform you of those legal bases, and to ask you to confirm your consent to all or part of the data processing and handling described below.

The data we hold are names of members, and partners if given to us, addresses, telephone numbers, email addresses, and details of Club qualifying cars owned by each Member.

Data are retained for as long as an individual is a member of the Club, but are deleted when a Member leaves the Club, with one exception: if a Member has won a Club Trophy, the name and year of winning is retained, but all other information is deleted. In the case of the Alpine Trophy only, the chassis number of the winner’s car is also retained.

Members’ personal data are not shared with any person or organisation outside the Club, and are available within the Club to Members only upon login to the website with a secure password. Passwords are not shared with anyone, not even the Database Manager.  If a Member does not want any specific personal data to appear on the Members’ website, we honour that request. 

Unless a member has requested otherwise, Members’ names and addresses are used for the purposes of sending out postal correspondence including subscriptions, News and Record, The Members and Cars List, and notifications of forthcoming events. Occasionally, information on forthcoming events, including AGM papers, are sent out by email.

Unless a member has requested otherwise, Members’ names and addresses are included in the Members and Cars List, which is distributed in hard copy to Members and contains an instruction that it cannot be shared outside the Club. News & Record may contain some personal data.

I/we confirm consent to receive correspondence by email, as described above             󠆾󠆾   Please tick.

I/we confirm consent to share personal data with Members only as described above    󠆾󠆾   Please tick.

Your Name(s)………………………………………………………………………………………….

We earnestly request return of this form confirming your wishes.

Please return, by email or post, to Dr Henry Fitzhugh, Database Manager,

56 Argyle Street, London WC1H 8ER, UK.  Email: henryfitzhugh@talktalk.net,

Telephone +44 (0)20 7837 9980.

If any data breach or unauthorised disclosure takes place, Members have a right to complain to the Information Commissioner, but we hope they would take up any issues with a member of the Committee first.
THE 20-GHOST CLUB LIMITED

CONSIDERARION & APPROVAL OF THE 2016-17 ACCOUNTS

1. The 2016-17 Accounts of the Club have now been finalised by our independent examiners, Charterhouse, and the final draft is attached for consideration and approval by the Committee at its meeting on Tuesday 23 January 2018.

2. Because of the nature of some of the Club’s activities during the year, there has been extensive discussion over the last few weeks between the Chairman, Treasurer, Company Secretary and former Treasurer (“the four reviewers”) who are now all in agreement with the attached draft. This paper describes the nature of these activities and the accounting ramifications. Committee members are advised that there will be an opportunity for discussion and approval of the accounts at the meeting on 23 January.

Overall results 
3. The Club made a modest surplus of £1,468 in 2016-17 (£10,035 in 2015-16), after a number of exceptional items. A very prudent approach has been adopted to accounting policies and accounting treatment, as explained below.
4. The Club’s reserves now stand at £119,571, including “free” reserves of £58,345, which represents more than three years’ normal administrative expenses. Our membership income increased during the year (from £14,559 to £17,465) which exceeds recurring annual administrative expenses. This is a very comfortable position and there is no current financial requirement to increase reserves further. 
Tours and events

5. The Club made comfortable surpluses on tours and events in the year, after making a refund of £500 per couple on the Iberian Tour, where the costs were tightly controlled.

6. Prior to the Brexit vote, a decision was made, with help from Nick Naismith, to purchase euros at a rate of €1.20 to the pound which has enabled those members paying in pounds to receive a favourable rate on the 2018 Prussian Tour, compared to the current rate of €1.13. However, fluctuating currencies make financial planning difficult and, with more overseas tours in prospect, “the four reviewers” have asked Charterhouse to make provision for recce costs to be written off in the year in which they are incurred, rather than being carried forward. In the 2016-17 accounts, recce costs amounting to £5,604 have been provided for.

Replica trophies

7. At its meeting in October 2017, the Committee decided to purchase replicas of two trophies (the Harding Rolls Trophy and the Alpine Trophy), which could be presented each year to members. The cost of these two replicas, amounting to £3,720 (including VAT), has been written off in the accounts as Charterhouse have agreed with “the four reviewers” that they have no market value.

Refurbishment of the 20-Ghost Club Room at the Hunt House

8. At its meeting in January 2017, the Committee confirmed a donation of £10,000 to be made to the Sir Henry Royce Memorial Foundation for storing the Club’s archives and books. It was further reported that the Hunt House was being refurbished and that a room would be dedicated to The 20-Ghost Club. It was agreed that John Redmill and Philip Hall would discuss the décor and storage arrangements with the SHRMF.

9. At the Committee meeting in April 2017, John Redmill reported that he had visited the Hunt House and that he would be putting forward design plans for the room allocated to the 20-Ghost Club. In view of the fact that some of the Club’s trophies and other treasures might be kept there, he agreed to consider security arrangements and discuss this with the relevant SHRMF officers.

10. Prior to the June 2017 Committee meeting, John Redmill issued a report describing the room allocated to the 20-Ghost Club at the Hunt House, with designs that he had submitted. He would be engaged in further discussions prior to the refurbishment of this room to meet the needs of the Club.

11. Prior to the October 2017 Committee meeting John Redmill circulated a report describing the room allocated to the 20-Ghost Club at the Hunt House, with designs that he had submitted. Philip Hall reported that work would begin shortly and the room should be operational by March 2018. Philip further advised that the cabinet and the room would be secure so that the Club’s trophies could be stored there.

12. In the last two weeks, Philip Hall has received an estimate for the cost of the works described above which he has not had chance to discuss with John Redmill, who is away on holiday. However, “the four reviewers” have considered this estimate and currently consider that the Committee should be asked to make a maximum contribution of a further £8,000 in addition to the donation of £10,000 already made in 2017 (but see below).

13. On John Redmill’s return from holiday, the Company Secretary will discuss this with him and has also agreed to visit the Hunt House to discuss with the SHRMF Director how costs can be contained so that the Club’s objectives can be achieved, of having a room to keep archives, records and books and also secure storage for the Club’s trophies. The Company Secretary will address, inter alia:

a. Aims & Objectives. How often will the room be used? Will it be exclusively for 20-Ghost Members? Will it be locked otherwise? How much 20-Ghost material will be kept there? Will it be comprise a safe storage with access for research?

b. Design. What level of fit out do we need to meet these aims?

c. Expenditure. How much should we commit to the project to achieve these aims? VAT will not be recoverable by the Club and needs to be added.

d. Project Management. Who will manage the project from a financial and operational perspective?

14. In the meantime, a provision has been made in the 2016-17 accounts of £8,000 for possible future costs over and above the £10,000 already provided. The Company Secretary has agreed to prepare a report for the Committee so that a decision as to the final cost can be made in the coming months before work commences.

Purchase of oil painting of Sir Henry Royce 

15. In December 2017, the Committee decided, via e-mail, to make a bid, at auction, for a painting by Spy of Sir Henry Royce to a maximum cost of £4,000. We learnt, just before Christmas that the Club was successful with a final bid of £3,200 = a total cost of £3,872. In due course, the painting will be shown at the Hunt House, on permanent loan to the SHRMF. In the 2017-18 accounts, this painting will be included as part of the Club’s Fixed Assets.

Approval of the 2016-17 Accounts

16. The Committee is requested to approve the 2016-17 accounts, which show a surplus for the year of £1,468 and total reserves at 31 October 2017 of £119,571. This is after making provisions for recce costs of £5,604, replica trophies of £3,720, Hunt House Room of £8,000 - and purchasing the portrait at £3,872.

Sir John Stuttard, Philip Hall, Ken Forbes and Brian Fidler, dated 19 January 2018

